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MINUTES


JULY 17, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Councilmembers absent:
Conway

Staff present:
Recreation Supervisor Beaty, Public Works Director/City Engineer Breault, Communications Intern Cheng, Associate Civil Engineer Fabry, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Barnes proposed adding Item C to “Mayor/Council Matters,” regarding North County Fire Authority and Half Moon Bay Fire Department.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PRESENTATIONS


A.
Recognize the Brisbane Parks & Recreation Youth Baseball teams for winning their championships in their respective leagues



1.
The Brisbane Pirates “A” League Champions Ages 11 & 12

Coach Kristin Morris and members of the Brisbane Pirates came forward.  Councilmembers and audience applauded and congratulated the team.  

Recreation Supervisor Steve Beaty thanked all the coaches and parents who helped.  He expressed the City’s appreciation to them for their efforts.


2.
The Brisbane Red Sox “AAA” League Champions Ages 13 & 14

Coaches Damien Breaux and Gerald Wilkin and members of the Red Sox team came forward, and Councilmembers and audience applauded and congratulated the team.

Mr. Beaty presented medals to the Red Sox players.


B.
Framework for Communication Policy

Finance Director Schillinger introduced Caroline Cheng, the City’s Communications Intern for the summer.  He noted Ms. Cheng met with the Council’s Communications Subcommittee earlier this week and would be discussing communication strategies and goals in her presentation.

Ms. Cheng outlined some proposed guiding principles developed by the staff as a framework for the City’s communication policy.  She said the goal of the communication policy should be to provide quality services for all people through care, convenience, and creativity.  She emphasized the importance of understandability, consistency, frequency, responsiveness, and accuracy as key elements in successful communications.

Ms. Cheng noted the City has some concerns about its current communications, including whether departmental communications are effective and consistent, given their decentralized structure; and how to engage the community more effectively, considering changes in demographics.  Ms. Cheng presented a graph showing changes in Brisbane’s population during the past twenty years in terms of age groups, ethnic backgrounds, and education levels.  

Ms. Cheng recommended that the City concentrate on the “how,” “when,” and “why” of its communications with the community.  She showed a list of nine important stakeholder groups in Brisbane and suggested targeting communications at these audiences.

Ms. Cheng observed that the City’s mission statement mentions quality services, respect for community values, and commitment to meeting challenges.  She reviewed guiding principles focusing on care, convenience, and creativity.  With respect to care, Ms. Cheng stressed the importance of caring about both individuals and the environment.  She noted convenience means providing convenient and accessible tools for the City to reach its constituents and for members of the public to communicate with the City.  She noted staff wants to come up with innovative and creative solutions to issues facing the City.

Ms. Cheng expressed her appreciation to all the people who provided comments on the City’s communications policy.  She said former Councilmember Clara Johnson had been particularly helpful.  Ms. Cheng noted the General Plan articulates the importance of Brisbane’s community character, and the communications policy should reflect a proactive approach.

Ms. Cheng reported that she met with San Mateo’s deputy city manager and Redwood City’s public information officer to hear about their cities’ communications activities.  She noted San Mateo is focusing on making sure key messages are developed before reports and documents are prepared, being flexible, and awareness of the impressions made on audiences.  Ms. Cheng noted Redwood City’s emphasis has been on branding and uniformity in public communications.

Ms. Cheng noted that in order to communicate effectively, the City first needs to know how people find out about community events.  For example, she said, 50 percent of the people she talked with at the James Wines lecture heard about the event through the Citywide flyer.

Ms. Cheng discussed San Mateo’s communications activities in more detail.  She showed pages from the San Mateo Website and pointed out the emphasis on community values and guiding principles.  She said San Mateo publishes a newsletter, conducts an annual community survey to solicit feedback from citizens, and confers public achievement awards, something Brisbane might want to consider.

Ms. Cheng advised that the staff plans to develop a communications policy focusing on the three guiding principals.  She said the staff will analyze which tools are most effective.  She welcomed feedback from the City Council. 

CM Barnes said he liked San Mateo’s mailing list that allows people to identify their interest in receiving specific communications.  Ms. Cheng reported that Brisbane recently implemented a tracking system on the Home page to monitor the number of hits.  She said that system can be expanded to measure hits for each page.  CM Waldo commented that this information would be useful in assessing the effectiveness of the information.

CM Richardson expressed support for these efforts and improvements.  Mayor Bologoff thanked Ms. Cheng for her presentation.

CM Barnes noted the City Clerk currently maintains an email of individuals wanting to receive City Agendas.  City Clerk Schroeder said there are over 100 names on that list.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1289 - $ 496,842.71

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Payment Register No. 1289.  

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

CM Barnes requested that Item B be removed.

A.
Approve City Council Minutes of June 5, 2006

C.
Adopt Resolution No. 2006-35 adding the classification of Associate Planner to the Class Specification Manual and adopt Resolution No. 2006-36 amending Resolution No. 2001-20, the Memorandum of Understanding between the City of Brisbane and the General Employees Association adding the classification of Associate Planner

D.
Approve co-sponsorship of the Live at Mission Blue series of seven early music concerts from October 2006 through April 2007

CM Richardson made a motion to approve Items A, C, and D.  

CM Waldo asked if the percentage of the co-sponsorship was part of Item D.  City Manager Holstine drew attention to Items 1 through 10 on Page 2.  He clarified that the City will bear 100 percent of those costs.

CM Waldo seconded the motion.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

B.
Approve City Council Minutes of June 13, 2006

CM Barnes said he had some proposed language changes to comments he made as part of the Council’s review of the Baylands project.  He read the clarifications and said he would provide them in writing to the staff.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the June 13 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2006-30, a resolution imposing charges for funding the local Brisbane Stormwater Program, authorizing placement of said charges on the 2006-2007 County Tax Roll, and authorizing the County Tax Collector to collect such charges

Public Works Director/City Engineer said the City of Brisbane’s proposal to provide a general countywide National Pollution Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) program manager was accepted by the City and County Association of Governments.  He introduced Associate Civil Engineer Matt Fabry to discuss the program.

Mr. Fabry gave an overview of the NPDES program, mandated by the Clean Water Act of 1972, to manage stormwater quality.  He noted the state’s program is administered through the counties, and each municipality in the county pays a share.  He said the counties develop a stormwater management plan, which addresses public involvement and participation, municipal government actions, new development and construction controls, industrial discharge control, and watershed assessment and monitoring. 

Mr. Fabry reviewed the fee calculation method.  He said the fees are assessed on the property tax rolls.  Mr. Fabry indicated that Brisbane’s fees are about $8,600 per year for the basic program and $6,600 per year for additional activities.  He noted the City Council decided previously to pay these fees out of the general fund rather than assessing taxpayers.

Mr. Fabry explained the local program fees and recommended that the City Council approve the resolution authorizing assessment and collection of the local fees.

Mr. Fabry advised that the Regional Water Quality Control Board is moving toward a Bay-Area-wide stormwater permit system rather than the current county-based system, and coordinating the various implementation timelines and programs will be a major challenge.  He added there are new monitoring requirements and regulations that will also need to be incorporated.

Mr. Fabry noted that passage of AB 1546 resulted in a $4 increase vehicle license fees in San Mateo County to address congestion management and vehicle-related stormwater pollution issues.  For the next four years, half of the funds, or about $600,000, will reimburse municipal programs, and the other half will go to the general program.  Mr. Fabry said that on a local level, Brisbane launched an Adopt-A-Drain program last March to encourage residents to volunteer to keep local drains cleared.

CM Richardson asked about the fiscal impact of the Bay-Area-wide reorganization.  Mr. Fabry responded that costs could increase, depending on the actual permit requirements.  He said Brisbane could either pay the increases or go to the voters to get approval to increase the local rates.

CM Richardson commended Mr. Fabry for his efforts and said she was proud of his expertise.

Mayor Bologoff opened the public hearing. 

There being no members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt Resolution No. 2006-30 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Fabry for his presentation.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute an agreement with California Rock & Asphalt, Inc., David Johnson and Bradley Johnson, regarding the Quarry ballot measure

City Attorney Toppel noted that at the last meeting, the Council agreed on language for the Quarry ballot measure.  He said the proposed question reads:  


“Should the City Council grant permits and approvals that would change the existing use of the Guadalupe Valley Quarry to allow a proposed residential development consisting of 102 single-family units, 16 live-work units, 32 artist lofts, and 23 granny units; this measure shall be binding upon the property owner and the City?”

Mr. Toppel stated that the property description in the ballot language is provided so voters understand the maximum density and type of development that would be permitted at the site, or the maximum the City would approve.

Mr. Toppel drew attention to the proposed agreement between the property owner and the City confirming the intention that the results of the ballot measure will be binding.  He noted that if the ballot measure fails, quarry operations could continue.  He added that the ballot measure applies only to a change in use from commercial to residential, and there is nothing that would prevent a commercial project from being proposed in the future. 

Mr. Toppel said the impartial analysis in the ballot information pamphlet will identify the future land entitlement approvals necessary if the project is allowed to go forward, and it will also explain the implications if the ballot measure fails.  He stated that all documents are available at City Hall for review by anyone interested.

CM Richardson commented that “residential” appears redundant because the units are described as living units.  Mr. Toppel agreed, but noted the key question is changing the use from commercial to residential.  He recommended keeping the word “residential” to convey that concept.

Mr. Toppel pointed out a technical change in the proposed agreement with the property owner.  He said property is owned by California Rock & Asphalt, but not the named individuals.  He recommended deleting the names of David Johnson and Bradley Johnson.  He pointed out that Owen Poole is the designated signatory.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the agreement as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider adoption of resolutions calling election for November 7, 2006 for the submission of a proposed measure relating to the change of existing use of the Guadalupe Valley Quarry to allow a proposed residential development

City Clerk Schroeder said the four proposed resolutions call the election and contract with the county to conduct the election, authorize Councilmembers to write arguments in favor or against the measure, authorize the City Attorney to write the impartial analysis for the voter information pamphlet, and publishing rebuttals.

CM Waldo volunteered to write an article for the measure and a rebuttal to arguments against the measure.

Mayor Bologoff noted the staff report indicates that if a number of citizens submit arguments against the ballot measure, the City Clerk will select a written argument based on specifically stated priorities.  He questioned whether the City Clerk should be placed in that position.  

Mr. Toppel explained that this is an Elections Code requirement.  He said the code establishes a set of priorities to be considered when making the selection of an argument against the ballot measure.

Karen Evans Cunningham, Brisbane, noted that comments submitted by individuals could also be persuasive and helpful.  CM Waldo clarified that the provision applies only to selecting the specific argument to be included in the voter pamphlet.  Mr. Toppel said there will be only one argument in favor and one argument against as well as one rebuttal on each argument.

CM Waldo noted that other people who want to express their opinions can do so during the campaigns.

Ms. Cunningham suggested finding a better way for members of the public to discuss their opinions and engage in more of a dialogue.  Mr. Toppel said an impartial forum would be an appropriate place for members of the public to discuss the issues.  He advised that there will be no City Council agenda items on the Quarry project between now and the election.  Ms. Cunningham urged the City Council to play a role in arranging public forums.

CM Richardson recommended following normal campaign and election procedures.  

City Manager Holstine said the City would not be involved.  He noted that the Chamber of Commerce and League of Women Voters typically sponsor such events.  

Mr. Toppel stated that the City cannot campaign for or against the ballot measure.  He explained that the City’s role is limited to educating voters and providing information.  He recommended having an impartial group sponsor public discussions.

Jerri Coffey, San Bruno Mountain Watch, expressed concern about the priorities for deciding which opposing argument is selected for the voter information pamphlet.  She noted the provisions indicate that groups have higher priority than individuals, and she asked how the City would decide if more than one group submits an argument.  Ms. Schroeder responded that there are a number of ways other city clerks handle those situations.  She said she would be conducting research to define the process.

Ms. Coffey asked when opposition arguments were due.  Ms. Schroeder replied that August 17 is the deadline.



1.
Resolution No. 2006-32 calling a Special Municipal Election to be held on Tuesday, November 7, 2006

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve Resolution No. 2006-32.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.



2.
Resolution No. 2006-33 setting priorities for filing written arguments

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Resolution No. 2006-33.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

City Attorney Toppel noted that CM Waldo’s name should be inserted in Section 1.



3.
Resolution No. 2006-34 providing for the filing of rebuttal arguments

CM Barnes advocated including the optional Section 2 language, shown on Page 2 of the staff report, which would apply to every future election.  He read the alternative language.  City Attorney Toppel clarified that the provision would apply to every future election in which the City places a measure on the ballot.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve Resolution No. 2006-34 with the optional Section 2 language.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

City Manager Holstine informed the City Council that the applicant has agreed to pay the costs of the election, approximately $4,000.


C.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 514, waiving first reading, repealing Ordinance No. 505 pursuant to a referendum of said ordinance that approved a development agreement with Charles and Judy Ng for a 30-unit condominium development

City Attorney Toppel noted the City Council approved a development agreement for this 30-unit condominium project.  By state law, development agreements can only be adopted by ordinance, and there was a referendum petition to repeal the ordinance.  Mr. Toppel said the City Council has the option of either repealing the ordinance or putting the issue on the ballot to be decided by the voters.

Mr. Toppel stated that the litigation challenging the environmental approvals on the project was settled, and many of the topics covered in the development agreement were addressed in the settlement.  The settlement agreement goes beyond the development agreement and requires a substantial cash contribution to the open space fund for habitat preservation, modifications to the grading ordinance, and additional reviews of the project itself.  Mr. Toppel said that because of the additional benefits conferred in the settlement agreement, the development agreement has become moot.  For this reason, staff recommends that the City Council repeal the ordinance and nullify the development agreement.

Emmett Cunningham, Brisbane, stated Brisbane residents and homeowners expect the City Council to look out for the best interests of citizens.  He said that in this case, a $2 million bond is insufficient to cover the costs of emergency response necessary to handle a major disaster.  He urged the City to make sure the bond funds are sufficient and secure enough to protect Brisbane residents if the project goes forward.  He asked what will happen if the developer decides to abandon the project in the future, and he emphasized the need to provide funds to cover possible future damage and repairs.

Mr. Cunningham noted that California homeowners are not generally able to secure landslide insurance, so they rely on the City’s land use decisions to protect them.  He requested that the City Council make sure adequate protection is provided to cover the maximum extent of damage.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to introduce Ordinance No. 514 as recommended.  

CM Waldo asked about current bonding requirements for the project.  Public Works Director/City Engineer Breault said the bonding requirements are consistent with the requirements in Chapter 15 of the Municipal Code.  He explained that the dollar amount is equivalent to 100 percent of the costs required to do the work.  He noted a separate bond amount will be required for each grading permit.  He added that the total cost has not yet been determined.

Mr. Cunningham cautioned that it would be imprudent to proceed with work without having a more definite idea of the total costs to complete the entire project.  He emphasized the need to require an adequate amount to secure the hillside and repair damage resulting from investigation and actual work.

Mr. Breault stated that the potential landslide hazard on the site is well known.  Because the applicant wants to obtain more geotechnical assurances before proceeding, the project was divided into two phases:  an exploratory phase involving a small access road and limited excavation, and a second phase to implement a development plan.

CM Waldo asked if the bond amount for the exploratory phase had been determined.  Mr. Breault responded that the amount cannot be set until a finalized proposed geotechnical investigation plan is submitted.  He said the City will consult with its own peer review consultants to evaluate the final design.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Cunningham for his comments.  He said he shared Mr. Cunningham’s concerns about the adequacy of the bonds.  Mr. Breault assured the City Council that the geotechnical reports and recommendations will come back to the City Council.


D.
Consider approval of the following resolutions that implement the Memorandum of Understanding agreed to by the City’s negotiating team and the City employee bargaining units



1.
Resolution No. 2006-37, General Employees Association, effective July 1, 2006-June 30, 2011



2.
Resolution No. 2006-38, Mid-Management/Professional Employees Group, effective July 1, 2006-June 30, 2011



3.
Resolution No. 2006-39, Confidential Employees Group, effective July 1, 2006-June 30, 2011



4.
Resolution No. 2006-40, Confidential Management Employees Group, effective July 1, 2006-June 30, 2011



5.
Resolution No. 2006-41, Executive Management Employees Group, effective July 1, 2006-June 30, 2001

6. Resolution No. 2006-42, Brisbane Police Officers Association, effective July 10, 2006



7.
Resolution No. 2006-43, International Association of Firefighters, Local 2400, AFL-CIO, effective July 1, 2006



8.
Resolution No. 2006-44, Police Chief, effective July 1, 2006-June 30, 2008
CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the Resolutions Nos. 2006-37, -38, -39, -40, -41, -42, -43, and -44 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


E.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2005-35 concerning the California Public Employees Retirement System for employer-paid member contributions

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt Resolution No. 2005-35.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine reminded everyone that the 10th anniversary for the Community Park would be held on Saturday, July 22, beginning at noon.

Mr. Holstine noted the City Council’s next meeting will be August 21, 2006.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee reports

CM Barnes noted the Business License Subcommittee held an interesting meeting.  He observed that there was a recent newspaper article on the subject of business licenses.


B.
Set date for Skatepark renovation dedication

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels reported that construction on the halfpipe ramp and other improvements has been completed.  

Councilmembers agreed to schedule the dedication for Saturday, August 12, at 11:00 a.m.


C.
North County Fire Authority and Half Moon Bay Fire Department

CM Barnes said he read an article about a grand jury recommendation for Half Moon Bay to consolidate their fire district with another jurisdiction.  He noted that North County Fire Authority might be considering managing the district, and he asked about the status of that effort.  

City Attorney Toppel said Point Montara contracts with Half Moon Bay for fire services, and Half Moon Bay was soliciting proposals for management services to replace their retiring fire chief.  He offered to find out more and report back at the next meeting.  He added that any consolidation arrangement would have to be approved by the North County Fire Authority JPA.

City Manager Holstine reported that he spoke with a representative of the Half Moon Bay fire district earlier that day, who indicated the district is looking at contracting options for management services and consolidation.  He said plans are still very preliminary.

CM Barnes encouraged the JPA to discuss future consolidation issues.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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